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EPPING FOREST DISTRICT COUNCIL 
COMMITTEE MINUTES 

 
Committee: Local Development Framework 

Cabinet Committee 
Date: 11 November 2010  

    
Place: Council Chamber, Civic Offices, 

High Street, Epping 
Time: 7.00  - 7.55 pm 

  
Members 
Present: 

Mrs D Collins (Chairman), R Bassett, B Rolfe and Mrs L Wagland 
  
Other 
Councillors: 

 
K Angold-Stephens, Mrs A Grigg and D Stallan 

  
Apologies: Mrs M Sartin and Ms S Stavrou 
  
Officers 
Present: 

A Wintle (Principal Planning Officer) and G J Woodhall (Democratic Services 
Officer) 

  
 

37. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
There were no declarations of interest pursuant to the Council’s Code of Member 
Conduct. 
 

38. MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That the minutes of the meeting held on 14 September 2010 be taken as read 
and signed by the Chairman as a correct record; and 
 
(2) That the minutes of the meeting held on 4 October 2010 be taken as read and 
signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 
 

39. TERMS OF REFERENCE  
 
The Cabinet Committee noted its Terms of Reference, as agreed by the Council on 
17 February 2009 (minute 113(a) refers). 
 

40. EMPLOYMENT LAND REVIEW  
 
The Principal Planning Officer presented a report upon the Employment Land 
Review. 
 
The Principal Planning Officer stated that the Employment Land Review had been 
prepared jointly for Epping Forest and Brentwood Councils, and had considered the 
need for growth in employment land for the period up to 2031 across both areas, with 
district level figures for growth. The Review had focused upon on B class 
employment, which currently accounted for 78.6% of the total employment within the 
District, and included business (B1), general industrial (B2) and storage and 
distribution (B8). There was a high level of out-commuting by residents within the 
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District, particularly to London. There was also a high level of micro-businesses (less 
than ten employees) within the District and it would be imperative to cater for their 
needs within the Local Development Framework.   
 
The Principal Planning Officer reported that the Review had identified a need for 
approximately 8.7 hectares of new employment land for the period up to 2031 in the 
Epping Forest District. Despite the current economic downturn, it was still considered 
important to provide opportunities for economic recovery, although the rate at which 
further employment land was made available would need to be kept under review. 
Following consideration of existing supply, the Review had also found that the 
majority of existing employment land in the District was in fair or good condition.  
 
The Principal Planning Officer added that the Review would need to be considered in 
conjunction with the Town Centres Study to ensure a coordinated approach to 
economic development within the District. The Review would be an important part of 
the Evidence Base to underpin the preparation of the Core Strategy and would help 
to achieve corporate objectives for supporting economic development in the District, 
as well as a strong foundation for new planning polices in this respect. 
 
The Cabinet Committee emphasised the possibilities of non-linked conclusions from 
different studies, and the possibility that the required expansion could be required at 
sites not identified by the Review. With an increasing number of people working from 
home, and food and drink (business class A3) being a primary area of growth, then 
there might not be the need to provide such large amounts of additional B-class 
employment land. The possibility of developing additional “Live-Work” Development 
Control policies in due course was also highlighted. 
 
The Principal Planning Officer reiterated that the Review had studied the potential for 
growth within B-Class employment sectors. There would be an future study looking at 
the glasshouse sites within the District as Officers were aware of the problems in 
Nazeing and Roydon, and the potential for employment uses within rural areas would 
also be considered as promised at the previous meeting of the Cabinet Committee. 
The recently completed Town Centres Study also provides a source of information on 
employment uses outside of the B-classes. The Review had also only considered the 
existing established industrial areas within the District. The Council was aware that 
Essex County Council had previously stated they would produce a Freight Transport 
Strategy, which might help address some of the issues to do with freight serving local 
businesses using inappropriate local roads. It was acknowledged that different 
strands from the different studies would need to be brought together, and the 
Principal Planning Officer agreed to attempt to arrange a joint presentation to the 
Cabinet Committee from the consultants who had performed the Town Centres Study 
and Employment Land Review. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That the findings of the completed Employment Land Review be noted; and  
 
(2) That the Employment Land Review report be added to the Evidence Base to 
support the preparation of the Local Development Framework, although it had been 
based upon and influenced by policies and targets which might not be applicable in 
the future and might necessitate a review of the report in due course. 
 

41. ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT STUDY OF THE LEE VALLEY WHITE WATER 
CENTRE  
 
The Principal Planning Officer presented a report upon support for the Lee Valley 
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White Water Centre Economic Study. 
 
The Cabinet Committee was reminded that the Council was a member of the Lee 
Valley White Water Centre Legacy Board, which also included Broxbourne Borough 
Council, the Lee Valley Regional Park Authority, Hertfordshire County Council and 
Essex County Council.  It was proposed that a study considering the economic and 
social implications of the venue be undertaken and examine the impacts there might 
be on the surrounding area. The Council had been requested to contribute to the cost 
of the study, and it was considered that this contribution should be no more than 
£15,000. This work would also contribute to the Evidence Base of the Local 
Development Framework. 
 
The Cabinet Committee felt that this was a good opportunity for the District, and 
Waltham Abbey in particular, but also had a number of concerns about the 
methodology being employed and the proposed engagement of consultants. It was 
felt that the Joint Olympic Officer should be involved in the process and probably 
should be managing it. The Cabinet Committee requested confirmation of the 
timetable for the appointment of the post and how the post would dovetail with the 
work now being done. There was a fear that abortive work might be undertaken if the 
brief for the study was issued before the role had been recruited to, and that the 
capacity of the Joint Olympic Officer role should be considered before assuming that 
consultants were needed to undertake the study. 
 
The Cabinet Committee also thought that the District Council’s Olympic Champion 
should be involved in the process, along with Town Councillors from Waltham Abbey 
and the Town Centre Partnership. In addition, it was reiterated that the Joint Olympic 
Officer should be providing the Cabinet Committee with regular updates, so that the 
Council could be assured that it was getting full and proper benefit from its share of 
the funding for the post. A request was made for the Joint Olympic Officer to present 
to the Cabinet Committee on the key priorities within their role when an appointment 
had been made. 
 
The Principal Planning Officer confirmed that the Joint Olympic Officer post was 
expected to be filled before Christmas and verified that the District Council’s Olympic 
Champion had been involved already whilst Town Councillors from Waltham Abbey 
would be involved in the near future.  
 
RECOMMENDED: 
 
(1) That the Council be part of the commissioning of the Lee Valley White Water 
Centre Economic Development Study in combination with the other stakeholders; 
 
(2) That a financial contribution towards this study be provided by the Council, 
capped at a maximum of £15,000, and that this cost be met from the existing LDF 
budget, subject to the concerns previously expressed regarding the job description of 
the Joint Olympic Officer being satisfied; and 
 
(3) That, when appointed, the Joint Olympic Officer be invited to give a 
presentation to the Cabinet Committee on their key priorities within their role. 
 
Reasons for Decision: 
 
To seek to capitalise upon the potential opportunities presented to the District in 
relation to the new Lee Valley White Water Centre. 
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Other Options Considered and Rejected: 
 
To not part-fund this piece of work and therefore not contribute or secure any benefit 
from the study. However, this would risk potentially missing opportunities for 
Waltham Abbey and the broader District to benefit from Lee Valley White Water 
Centre. 
 

42. ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS  
 
There was no other urgent business for consideration by the Cabinet Committee. 
 

 
 
 

CHAIRMAN 
 

Page 98



 
 
 
1 

EPPING FOREST DISTRICT COUNCIL 
COMMITTEE MINUTES 

 
Committee: Finance and Performance 

Management Cabinet Committee 
Date: 22 November 2010  

    
Place: Committee Room 1, Civic Offices, 

High Street, Epping 
Time: 6.30  - 8.00 pm 

  
Members 
Present: 

C Whitbread (Chairman), R Bassett, Mrs D Collins, Mrs P Smith, D Stallan 
and Ms S Stavrou 

  
Other 
Councillors: 

 
Ms R Brookes, D Jacobs and Mrs C Pond 

  
Apologies:   
  
Officers 
Present: 

D Macnab (Acting Chief Executive), R Palmer (Director of Finance and ICT), 
P Maddock (Assistant Director (Accountancy)), D Newton (Assistant Director 
(ICT)), E Higgins (Insurance & Risk Officer), B Moldon (Principal Accountant), 
A Hendry (Democratic Services Officer) and G J Woodhall (Democratic 
Services Officer) 

  
 

21. WEBCASTING INTRODUCTION  
 
The Chairman reminded everyone present that the meeting would be broadcast live 
to the Internet, and that the Council had adopted a protocol for the webcasting of its 
meetings. 
 

22. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
There were no declarations of interest pursuant to the Council’s Code of Member 
Conduct. 
 

23. MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That the minutes of the meeting held on 27 September 2010 be taken as read 
and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 
 

24. NATIONAL INDICATOR SET - ABOLITION  
 
The Acting Chief Executive presented a report upon the proposed abolition of the 
National Indicator Set. 
 
The Cabinet Committee were reminded that, pursuant to the Local Government Act 
1999, the Council was required to make arrangements to secure continuous 
improvement in the way in which its functions and services were exercised, having 
regard to a combination of economy, efficiency and effectiveness. As part of the duty 
to secure continuous improvement, a range of Key Performance Indicators (KPI) 
relevant to the Council’s activities and key objectives had been adopted each year 
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and the performance of each indicator had been monitored on a quarterly basis. The 
performance of each indicator had also previously been an inspection theme in 
external judgements of the overall performance of the Council. 
 
The Acting Chief Executive reported that the Secretary of State for Communities & 
Local Government had recently written to all Councils setting out changes to the 
existing performance arrangements. The requirement to participate in the Local Area 
Agreement process was being revoked with immediate effect, whilst the existing 
National Indicator set would be replaced with a single list of data to be provided to 
the Government by Councils, although no indication had yet been given as to when 
this would be implemented. In the absence of any guidance, the Management Board 
had recommended that all the adopted Key Performance Indicators should remain in 
force until the end of 2010/11, to secure improved performance in key areas and to 
measure performance against the Council’s key objectives for the year. 
 
The Acting Chief Executive further advised that the Government’s new arrangements 
allowed for National Indicators to be retained as Local Performance Indicators, and a 
report from the Finance & Performance Management Scrutiny Panel on the proposed 
Indicators for 2011/12 would be considered by the Cabinet Committee at its meeting 
scheduled for 17 January 2011. This would include any Indicators recommended for 
deletion due to an intensive data collection process or where the data previously 
collected was considered to be of limited value. The Council’s External Auditors 
would still have to be satisfied that proper arrangements were in place to secure 
value for money. It was expected that there would be further consultation by the 
Government over the data to be reported upon in the future.  
 
The Cabinet Committee felt that the Key Performance Indicators for 2010/11 should 
continue to be measured until the end of the year, and requested that the costs for 
collecting data for each indicator be calculated and provided to the Scrutiny Panel so  
that an informed decision could be made about which Indicators to retain for 2011/12. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That the abolition of the National Indicator Set be noted;  
 
(2) That, subject to the views of the Finance and Performance Management 
Scrutiny Panel, monitoring and reporting of each of the National Indicators forming 
part of the Council’s adopted Key Performance Indicator set for 2010/11 be 
continued until the end of the year; and 
 
(3) That, as part of a review of the National Indicator Set, the proposed Key 
Performance Indicators for 2011/12 be identified by the Finance and Performance 
Management Scrutiny Panel and reported back to the Cabinet Committee. 
 
Reasons for Decision: 
 
To ensure that relevant performance management processes were in place to review 
and monitor performance against the Council’s key objectives and to identify areas of 
under performance requiring corrective action. 
 
Other Options Considered and Rejected: 
 
None, as failure to monitor and review performance against key objectives could 
have negative implications for the Council in corporate assessment processes and 
possibly lose opportunities for improvement in the Council’s performance. 
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25. QUARTERLY FINANCIAL MONITORING - JULY TO SEPTEMBER 2010  
 
The Assistant Director (Accountancy) presented the Quarterly Financial Monitoring 
Report for the period April to September 2010, which provided a comparison 
between the original profiled budgets for the period and the actual expenditure or 
income as applicable. The report provided details of the revenue budgets – both the 
Continuing Services Budget and District Development Fund – as well as the capital 
budgets, including details of major capital schemes. 
 
The Assistant Director highlighted some of the issues arising from the Council’s 
budget monitoring. There would be a loss of income from Local Land Charges of at 
least £25,000 plus the potential for repayments of fees previously paid for personal 
searches. Income from Development Control was below expectations, whilst it was 
likely that the ring-fenced Building Control account would be in deficit. Investment 
income would not reach the budgeted levels and it was unlikely that the position 
would improve in the foreseeable future. Investment shortfalls was being funded from 
the District Development Fund, and a provision of £1million had been made to cover 
a four-year period. A vacancy allowance of 2% had been deducted from the salary 
budget for each Directorate. 
 
The Cabinet Committee expressed concern at the forecast loss of income from Local 
Land Charges, Development Control and Building Control. The Director of Finance & 
ICT reminded the Cabinet Committee that the salary budget was set at the beginning 
of each financial year and that the current salary underspend of £60,000 within 
Building Control had indicated that the use of consultants had been reduced in line 
with the reduction of workload. The Assistant Director (Building Control) was actively 
trying to obtain additional work for the section. The Director also stated that surplus 
investment income had been credited to the District Development Fund in the past 
for the Council to utilise, and that catering for the current shortfalls from the Fund 
could be considered as a smoothing process for investment returns. The Cabinet 
Committee were cautioned that interest rates were unlikely to rise for the foreseeable 
future.   
 
RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That the Quarterly Financial Monitoring Report for the period April to 
September 2010 regarding the revenue and capital budgets be noted. 
 
Reasons for Decision: 
 
The Cabinet Committee’s terms of reference included the monitoring of expenditure 
within the framework of the Council’s budgetary policy and financial objectives. 
 
Other Options Considered and Rejected: 
 
There were no other options available. 
 

26. MID-YEAR REPORT ON TREASURY MANAGEMENT AND PRUDENTIAL 
INDICATORS 2010/11  
 
A mid-year report on Treasury Management and the performance of the Prudential 
Indicators for 2010/11 was presented to the Cabinet Committee by the Principal 
Account. 
 
The Principal Account advised the Cabinet Committee that the mid-year treasury 
report was a requirement of the Chartered Institute of Public Finance & Accountancy 
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(CIPFA) Code of Practice on Treasury Management.  It outlined the Council’s 
treasury activity for the first half of year in 2010/11 and that the value of the Council’s 
investments had totalled £49.85million as of 30 September 2010, with an average net 
investment position of £50.9million during the period. On 1 May 2010, the Council 
had changed its treasury advisors from Butlers to Arlingclose and the changes to the 
Investment Strategy instigated by the new advisors had reduced the Council’s risk 
from its investments. The Council’s capital programme had been rephased with 
£3.53million transferred from 2010/11 to future years, with a corresponding reduction 
in the use of capital receipts in the sum of £3.99million. The Council had remained 
debt free with no borrowing activity occurring, and there had been no breaches of 
any of its prudential indicators during the period. 
  
The Principal Accountant reported that a further dividend had been received by the 
Council in respect of its investment in the Heritable Bank, with the Administrators still 
expecting to pay a total dividend of 85% of the value of the Council’s deposit. The 
new Government still intended to reform the Housing Revenue Account subsidy 
system. Proposals would form part of the Localism Bill, and a further report would be 
compiled when the implications of the changes had been considered. This report had 
been considered by the Audit & Governance Committee a week ago but there were 
no additional comments for the Cabinet Committee to consider. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That the mid-year report for 2010/11 on the performance of the Council’s 
Treasury Management function and its Prudential Indicators be noted. 
 
Reasons for Decision: 
 
To inform the Cabinet Committee of the current position in respect of the Council’s 
Treasury Management function and its Prudential Indicators. 
 
Other Options Considered and Rejected: 
 
None at the current time. 
 

27. VERIFICATION OF AUDIT LOGS  
 
The Assistant Director (ICT) introduced a report regarding the verification of system 
access audit logs. 
 
The Assistant Director reported that the latest audit, carried out in April 2010, had 
identified weaknesses in controls in the monitoring of Access Violation Logs, which 
had resulted in a ‘Limited Assurance’ finding. The audit results had been discussed 
at the Audit & Governance Committee in June 2010 and the Council’s ICT function 
had agreed to carry out further research and assist service application administrators 
in compliance. To include access violation logs in each of the Council’s 13 core 
systems would cost an average of £10,000 per system, as none currently had such a 
feature. The Active Directory product from Microsoft, which controlled access to the 
Local Area Network, however did produce violation logs that were fully compliant. 
The trend for new systems was to rely upon Active Directory for this feature. Thus, as 
there was a considerable cost implication to the Council in complying with this audit 
requirement, and the Active Directory product made the Local Area Network 
extremely secure and minimised the risk of any system access violation, it was not 
felt appropriate to invest the funds that would be required to address what was felt to 
be a relatively minor risk. 
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RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That, in view of the existing compensating controls provided by the Active 
Directory product, separate access violation logs should not be purchased for the 
Council’s 13 core ICT systems. 
 
Reasons for Decision: 
 
It was not possible to produce system specific access violation logs without incurring 
considerable expense to the Council, and recent developments in technology had 
significantly reduced this risk. 
 
Other Options Considered and Rejected: 
 
To pay third party suppliers to develop bespoke solutions, however this would incur 
an expense in the sum of approximately £130,000 for the Council. 
 

28. INSURANCE PERFORMANCE MONITORING  
 
The Senior Finance Officer (Risk & Insurance) presented a report upon the Council’s 
current arrangements for insurance, and the savings that had been achieved by the 
decision taken in 2005 to increase the Council’s level of excess on public liability 
insurance. 
 
The Senior Finance Officer reminded the Cabinet Committee that the Council had 
entered into a five-year agreement with Zurich Municipal in June 2005. The Council’s 
excess level had been increased from £500 to £5,000, which had generated a saving 
of £69,030 per annum on the insurance premiums. Claims trends were monitored 
regularly and an analysis was presented in terms of open and closed claims for 
Motor, Property and Casualty insurance over the previous five years. Casualty claims 
were further analysed to show those closed claims that had been repudiated or paid. 
This had shown that only for Casualty claims in 2006/07 had Zurich Municipal paid 
out more in claims than they had received in premiums, and that the decision to 
increase the Council’s excess to £5,000 had generated accumulated savings of 
£169,933 over the previous five years. 
 
The Senior Finance Officer added that the Council had entered into a new three-year 
agreement with Zurich Municipal on 30 June 2010, on the basis of the current levels 
of excess. The agreement included an option to extend the contract for a further two 
years after the initial period. Following the initial three-month trial period, the Council 
had continued to handle the insurance claims for Uttlesford District Council for a flat 
fee of £1,000 per month; this arrangement was assisted through insurance cover for 
both councils being provided by Zurich Municipal.  
 
The Director of Finance & ICT confirmed that the resources involved in handling the 
insurance claims for Uttlesford District Council was covered by the fee charged, and 
that the arrangement also benefited Uttlesford. The Senior Finance Officer cautioned 
the Cabinet Committee that insurance claims for the years 2008/09 and 2009/10 
could yet be repudiated, and that further claims for these years could also be 
received. Therefore, the figures within the report could still change. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That the insurance trends and the savings achieved from the increase in the 
public liability excess be noted;  
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(2) That the completion of a new long term agreement from 30 June 2010 with 
Zurich Municipal by the Council be noted ; and 
 
(3) That the Council continued to handle insurance claims for Uttlesford District 
Council after the initial three-month trial period had finished be noted. 
 
Reasons for Decision: 
 
An Internal Audit report had recommended that annual reports should be presented 
to the Cabinet Committee to monitor the trends in claims and whether the increase in 
public liability excess to reduce insurance premiums had continue to generate 
savings for the Council. 
 
Other Options Considered and Rejected: 
 
To reduce the Council’s public liability excess, however this would result in an 
increase in the insurance premium. 
 

29. FEES AND CHARGES 2011/12  
 
The Assistant Director (Accountancy) presented a report upon the proposed fees and 
charges to be levied by the Council during 2011/12. 
 
The Assistant Director stated that, as part of the budget setting process, the level of 
fees and charges were considered for the forthcoming financial year. The recently 
announced Comprehensive Spending Review had indicated that the Council would 
face significant cuts in Government support and therefore budgets would come under 
increasing pressure. There was also less freedom for Authorities wishing to raise 
additional revenue from fees and charges as more were subject to cost recovery only 
or Government direction. The proposed policy for increasing fees and charges for 
2011/12 was based on an increase of 5%, which was forecast to provide additional 
income to the General Fund of £15,000 to £20,000 and for the HRA of around 
£85,000. 
 
In relation to specific fees and charges, the Assistant Director reported that it was 
intended not to increase the fees for Local Land Charges as the situation was still 
uncertain following the introduction of the Local Land Charges (Amendment) Rules 
2010. It was proposed not to increase the fees for the Hackney Carriage Operators 
and Vehicle Licences either. The pay-and-display parking charges had also been left 
at current levels, however the increase in the VAT rate to 20% on 4 January 2011 
would reduce the Council’s income. It was also for this reason that it was proposed to 
increase the charges related to the Leisure Centres on 4 January 2011, for the period 
until 1 April 2012, to avoid two increases within a short period of time. 
 
The Cabinet Committee felt that residents and traders would welcome the parking 
fees being retained at their current levels, and that the Council would absorb the VAT 
increase for this year. However, it was likely that parking fees would  have to rise in 
2012/13. The Cabinet Committee requested information on the level of car parking 
charges in both London Underground stations and neighbouring local authorities; the 
Assistant Director undertook to provide the information. The Cabinet Committee also 
felt that all fees and charges liable to VAT should be increased on 4 January 2011, 
for the period until 1 April 2012. The Acting Chief Executive informed the Cabinet 
Committee that the Government was undertaking a consultation on the fees levied 
for Development Control; the Cabinet Committee felt that the Finance & Performance 
Management Scrutiny Panel should be invited to investigate the matter and to 
respond accordingly to the Government. 
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RECOMMENDED: 
 
(1) That a general increase of 5% be applied to the fees and charges levied by 
the Council in 2011/12, with the exception of the following; 
 
(a) pay-and-display car parking charges; 
 
(b) Local Land Charges; and 
 
(c) Hackney Carriage Operators and Vehicles Licences; 
 
(2) That those fees and charges which incur VAT be increased on 4 January 
2011 when the VAT rate reverted to 20%; 
 
(3) That the remaining increases be applied from 1 April 2011; and 
 
(4) That the Finance & Performance Management Scrutiny Panel be requested 
to investigate Development Control fees and charges prior to responding to the 
current Government consultation. 
 
Reasons for Decision: 
 
To agree changes to fees and charges as part of the annual budget process. 
 
Other Options Considered and Rejected: 
 
In areas where the Council had discretion on the level of fees and charges it could 
set, there were a number of other possible percentage increases that could be 
applied, which would help to reduce the level of savings required in order to set an 
acceptable budget. 
 

30. DRAFT CONTINUING SERVICES BUDGET & DISTRICT DEVELOPMENT FUND 
LISTS 2011/12  
 
The Assistant Director (Accountancy) presented a report concerning the first draft of 
the General Fund Continuing Services Budget and District Development Fund 
schedules for 2011/12., along with an update on the budget process for 2011/12 and 
the savings achieved to date. 
 
The Cabinet Committee was reminded that the Medium Term Financial Strategy had 
anticipated a reduction in the Revenue Support Grant from the Government of 25%, 
with compensatory savings of £2.3million over the period. A cut of 28% had actually 
been announced as part of the Comprehensive Spending Review, and the Strategy 
would be updated once the definitive figures were received from the Government. 
The budget so far had identified £239,000 of savings, this was from over £500,000 of 
unspent allocations identified as potential savings for 2011/12.  
 
The Assistant Director advised the Cabinet Committee that the Council was still at an 
early stage of the budget preparation process and the figures would be further 
refined before the final budget was published. It was acknowledged that the 
emphasis would on savings, but some growth in the Continuing Services Budget was 
inevitable for reduced income streams. 
 
The Cabinet Committee reiterated the need for savings from each Directorate to 
protect the services and staff of the Council, as well as identifying opportunities to 
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increase the Council’s revenue streams. Some breakdown of the underspends was 
provided, but the Cabinet Committee felt that a further report should be compiled with 
a full list of the underspends identified for the next meeting of the Cabinet. A target of 
75% of the underspends to be realised as budget savings was set, with Spending 
Control Officers required to offer an explanation to the Cabinet Committee if this was 
not achieved. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That the draft Continuing Services Budget (CSB) and District Development 
Fund (DDF) schedules for 2010/11 be noted; 
 
(2) That the £239,000 of savings and £540,000 of underspends identified during 
the budget preparation process so far be noted; and 
 
(3) That a further report detailing the individual underspends identified within 
each Directorate be submitted to the next meeting of the Cabinet to accompany 
these minutes; and 
 
RECOMMENDED: 
 
(4) That a target of 75% of the identified underspends to be realised as budget 
savings be set, with Spending Control Officers required to explain in person to the 
Cabinet Committee if this target not be achieved within their area of responsibility. 
 
Reasons for Decision: 
 
The timely preparation of budgets enabled sound financial planning to occur, and 
provided a basis upon which financial monitoring could subsequently take place. 
 
Other Options Considered and Rejected: 
 
None at the current time, given the Council’s need to make further savings following 
the Comprehensive Spending Review. 
 

31. ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS  
 
In accordance with Section 100B(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972, together 
with paragraphs (6) and (24) of the Council Procedure Rules, the Chairman had 
permitted the following item of urgent business to be considered following the 
publication of the agenda: 
 
(i) Triennial Valuation of the Pension Scheme. 
 

32. TRIENNIAL VALUATION OF PENSION SCHEME  
 
The Director of Finance & ICT presented a report concerning the triennial valuation of 
the pension scheme by Essex County Council. 
 
The Director reported that the valuation as at 31 March 2010 had revealed the value 
of the scheme’s assets would only cover 71% of the liabilities. This was mainly due to 
the performance of the fund’s investments since 2007, but the current situation did 
not necessitate any further increase in ongoing contributions. The County Council 
had provided three options for the Council’s pension deficit contributions for the next 
three years: 
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(i) a recovery period of 20 years with deficit contributions for the next three years 
rising annually to a maximum of £2.32million; 
 
(ii) a recovery period of 27 years with stepped deficit contributions for the next 
three years rising annually to a maximum of 1.8million; and 
 
(iii) a recovery period of 27 years with fixed deficit contributions of £1.73million.  
 
The proposed option for agreement was option (ii) which would spread the deficit 
recovery period over 27 years, instead of 20, and step the payments. This would 
improve the Council’s cashflow position and the stepped payments would make it 
more likely that the Council would continue to receive assent for its capitalisation 
directions from the Department of Community & Local Government. 
 
In response to questions from the Cabinet Committee, the Director advised that the 
Hutton review was still on-going but a number of changes to the Local Government 
Pension Scheme was anticipated. The scheme was currently based around an 
employee’s final salary but this was expected to change to average salary in due 
course. A possible increase in contributions by employees to reduce the scheme’s 
liabilities in the future was also likely. 
 
RECOMMENDED: 
 
(1) That, as set out in the Essex County Council consultation, scenario (ii) to 
phase the impact of the increased pension scheme deficit contributions be adopted. 
 
Reasons for Decision: 
 
Scenario (ii) would minimise the impact on the Council’s financial position and permit 
the best opportunity of obtaining capitalisation directions in the future. 
 
Other Options Considered and Rejected: 
 
The deficit contributions would be £1.5million higher for scenario (i), whilst both 
scenarios (i) and (iii) would reduce the Council’s chances of obtaining capitalisation 
directions in the future. 
 

 
 
 

CHAIRMAN 
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Report to the Cabinet 
 
Report reference:   C-048-2010/11 
Date of meeting: 
 

6 December 2010 
 

Portfolio: 
 

Leader 
Subject: 
 

West Essex District Councils’ Group – Memorandum of 
Understanding 

Responsible Officer: 
 

Derek Macnab (01992 564050). 
Democratic Services Officer: Gary Woodhall (01992 564470). 

 
   
Recommendations/Decisions Required: 
 
That a report be submitted to the Council recommending: 
 
(a)  That the Council endorses the underlying principles and the outcomes 
contained in the Memorandum of Understanding prepared by the West Essex District 
Council’s Group (Appendix 1); and 
 
(b)  That the Council formally approves the agreement and authorises the Leader of 
Council to sign on behalf of the Council. 
 
Executive Summary: 
 
As a result of the Comprehensive Spending Review, the next few years are going to present 
all publicly funded bodies with a huge challenge in terms of protecting services that people 
need and value, against a backdrop of diminishing resources.  One of the keys to this will be 
to ensure that public bodies seek opportunities to increase economy and efficiency, by 
working collaboratively. 
 
At the same time, new structures are emerging with respect to growth, economic 
development and regeneration with the creation of the Essex/Kent/East Sussex Local 
Economic Partnership. 
 
This report seeks Members’ approval to enter into a Memorandum of Understanding with the 
neighbouring District Councils of Harlow and Uttlesford, to promote and protect the interests 
of West Essex. 
 
Reasons for Proposed Decision: 
 
To recognise the intention to work in partnership on a sub-regional basis in West Essex and 
the informal timetable agreed between representatives of the three Councils concerned.  
 
Other Options for Action: 
 
To continue with the predominantly ad-hoc working arrangements that currently exist, 
seeking opportunities for collaborative working as and when they arise. 
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Report: 
 
1. Whilst there has been a history of partnership working between the District, County, 
and Town and Parish Councils in Essex, this has evolved in a largely non-strategic fashion, 
as opportunities have arisen to work on projects of mutual benefit or submit joint funding bids. 
 
2. However, with the impact of the recession and the necessary wholesale reductions in 
public expenditure, arising from the comprehensive spending review, there has been a much 
greater focus on the need to reduce costs.  There is a general acceptance that services will 
need to be provided differently if this is to be achieved. 
 
3. In Essex a number of shared service initiatives have been implemented and a number 
of others are under consideration.  However, to date these have largely been around specific 
attempts to reduce expenditure on the provision of common “back office” support services.  
An example of this type of initiative is the insurance claim handling arrangements that Epping 
Forest District Council provide to Uttlesford District Council, for a fee. 
 
4. Given the scale of the financial difficulties most authorities in Essex are facing, a 
number of efficiency measures are being explored to include joint procurement, co-location of 
services, rationalisation of buildings and assets, joint senior management arrangements and 
where feasible, a shared approach to the delivery of services. 
 
5. As a result of the ongoing dialogue across the County and as evidenced by a number 
of feasibility studies that have been undertaken, it is proving difficult to implement change at 
the pace required, on a Pan-Essex basis.  Therefore, a number of sub-regional clusters of 
authorities, operating largely on the basis of partnerships of the willing, have started to 
emerge. There are a number of common opportunities and challenges where it would make 
sense to operate on this basis across West Essex. 
 
6. The new Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP) arrangements, identify West Essex as a 
sub-region, of the emerging Essex/Kent/East Sussex LEP.  This would appear to reaffirm the 
M11 corridor as having a natural synergy with respect to economic development and 
regeneration.  Similarly, with the pressure to provide affordable housing, the Homes and 
Communities Agency, in conjunction with the three West Essex Authorities, have developed 
a joint Local Housing Investment Plan. 
 
7. Other issues such as improved transport arrangements to tackle congestion and the 
ability to respond to the significant change driven by the Health White Paper, with respect to 
the abolition of Primary Care Trusts and the formation of G.P led consortia, again, may well 
be better addressed on an area basis. 
 
9.     As part of discussions between the respective Leaders of Epping Forest, Harlow and 
Uttlesford Councils and set within the context of dialogue between the Leaders of all the 
Essex Authorities, a proposal has emerged to enter into a Memorandum of Understanding for 
the West Essex District Councils.  This is attached for consideration at Appendix 1. 
 
10.  An underpinning principle of the Memorandum is, that each Council will retain its own 
sovereignty and character, which each other partner will recognise and respect. In effect, the 
Memorandum is a statement of intent to work together where it is in the mutual interest.  
However, it does not compromise any Authorities political or financial independence. 
 
11.    It is envisaged that where collaborative working takes place in future, for example, to 
procure or jointly deliver services, it will be on the basis that any savings are shared and 
specifically, that no degree of subsidy is provided by one Council to another.  The relative 
financial strength of Epping Forest District Council will therefore be protected. Indeed, there 
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may well be opportunities to offer our expertise in certain areas, to the other Councils on a 
quasi-commercial basis. 
 
12. Finally, it is also recognised that it may not always be appropriate to confine 
partnership arrangements to the West Essex District Council’s Group and, as such, the 
Memorandum recognises that it may be necessary to look beyond West Essex for a solution 
to a problem affecting any individual Council. 
 
Resource Implications: 
 
By working together on a collaborative basis, opportunities to improve organisational, 
economy, efficiency and effectiveness could be realised. 
 
Personnel 
The effects of any revised staffing arrangements arising from initiatives generated by the 
Memorandum of Understanding will be subject to the Council’s normal consultative 
arrangements. 
 
Land 
West Essex has been recognised as a sub-region of the Essex/Kent/East Sussex Local 
Enterprise Partnership and may attract future funding for regeneration and infrastructure 
improvements. 
 
Legal and Governance Implications: 
 
The Memorandum of Understanding is not a legally binding document, rather a statement of 
intent to work together within the remit of the Community Leadership role of each respective 
authority. 
 
Safer, Cleaner and Greener Implications: 
 
Scope for enhanced partnership working in terms of Community Safety and the wider 
environmental agenda. 
 
Consultation Undertaken: 
 
Leaders of the West Essex District Councils. 
 
Background Papers: 
 
None. 
 
Impact Assessments: 
 
Risk Management 
No negative equality improvements have been identified. 
 
Equality and Diversity 
Did the initial assessment of the proposals contained in this report for 
relevance to the Council’s general equality duties, reveal any potentially 
adverse equality implications? 
 

 No 

Where equality implications were identified through the initial assessment 
process, has a formal Equality Impact Assessment been undertaken? 

 No 
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What equality implications were identified through the Equality Impact Assessment process? 
N/A. 
 
How have the equality implications identified through the Equality Impact Assessment been 
addressed in this report in order to avoid discrimination against any particular group? 
N/A. 
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 APPENDIX 1 

 
The West Essex District Councils Group - A Memorandum of Understanding 
 
Epping Forest, Harlow and Uttlesford District Councils when acting together agree to 
be known as the West Essex District Councils Group.   
 
Whilst each Council has its own sovereignty and characteristics, which each partner 
will continue to recognize and respect, they are committed to working together to 
promote the interests of West Essex and to improve their organisational economy, 
efficiency and effectiveness.  
 
The Councils collectively recognise: 
 

• The need to promote and to protect the interests of West Essex. 
 

• The need to work together to develop ways to improve their value for money, 
the performance of their services and their responsiveness to the needs of 
their communities. 

 
• That significant and continuing constraints on public sector resources mean 

that there is an increasing need to work collaboratively as the West Essex 
Councils with each other and with other public, voluntary and private sector 
organisations to achieve economies and efficiencies. 

 
• The need to maintain their individual roles as community leaders but to work 

together to develop strategic responses to pan West Essex, sub-regional and 
national issues.  

 
• Individually, where appropriate, they may need to look beyond West Essex for 

a solution to a problem affecting their area. 
 
The Councils agree to:  
 

● Jointly provide a strong West Essex voice to ensure that its interests are 
heard at the highest level and that the resource investments and the 
commissioning of services by others meet the needs of its communities.  

 
● Work jointly on strategic issues where it is appropriate and will benefit the 

residents and businesses of, and visitors to, the communities of West Essex.  
 

● Develop opportunities to achieve economies of scale, improved efficiency and 
improved effectiveness through partnership working together. 

 
The Councils therefore undertake to:  
 

● Always to consider a West Essex District Councils Group approach to the 
influencing, commissioning and delivery of services for the benefit of the 
communities they serve.  
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